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My visit takes place at a time when men and women of good will are marking the 
anniversaries of several great Americans.  I would like to mention four of these: 
Abraham Lincoln, Martin Luther King, Jr., Dorothy Day and Thomas Merton.

For 45 years we at the Catholic Agi-
tator have been “a voice crying out 
in the wilderness,” and only you our 
readers have opened a sympathetic 
ear to those cries.  Over the years we 
have criticized political, corporate, 
and ecclesiastical leaders. We have 
grown accustomed to being rebuked, 
ridiculed, and ignored. It simply 
goes with the territory.
   So it is foreign territory for us 
to have the highest leader of the 
institutional church not only repeat 
the very words we have been say-
ing for decades to scorning faces 
on street corners and sidewalks, in 
throwaway newspapers, but also in 
the very halls of world power—both 
houses of the U.S. Congress.
   When the Bishop of Rome, the 
Pope of the 1.2 billion Catholics 
worldwide, is crying your cries in 
the halls of power, you have to just 
step aside and let him speak, even 
though you just published him in the 
last issue of the Catholic Agitator.  I 
never thought I would live so long 
where it would be “fashionable” to 
be Catholic. I never thought I would 
live so long that a Catholic Pontiff 
would bring the “wilderness” words 
into the halls of power. Deo Gratis. 

I am most grateful for your invita-
tion to address this Joint Session 
of Congress in “the land of the 
free and the home of the brave.” 

I would like to think that the reason 
for this is that I too am a son of this 
great continent, from which we have 
all received so much and toward which 
we share a common responsibility.
   My visit takes place at a time when 
men and women of good will are 
marking the anniversaries of several 
great Americans.
   I would like to mention four of 
these Americans: Abraham Lincoln, 
Martin Luther King, Jr., Dorothy 
Day and Thomas Merton.
   This year marks the one hundred 
and fiftieth anniversary of the as-
sassination of President Abraham 
Lincoln, the guardian of liberty, who 
labored tirelessly that “this nation, 
under God, [might] have a new birth 
of freedom.” Building a future of 
freedom requires love of the com-
mon good and cooperation in a spirit 
of subsidiarity and solidarity.
   All of us are quite aware of, and 
deeply worried by, the disturbing 
social and political situation of the 
world today. Our world is increasing-
ly a place of violent conflict, hatred 
and brutal atrocities, committed even 
in the name of God and of religion. 
We know that no religion is immune 
from forms of individual delusion or 

ideological extremism. This means 
that we must be especially attentive 
to every type of fundamentalism, 
whether religious or of any other 
kind. A delicate balance is required 
to combat violence perpetrated in 
the name of a religion, an ideology 
or an economic system, while also 
safeguarding religious freedom, 
intellectual freedom and individual 
freedoms.   
   However, there is another tempta-
tion which we must especially guard 
against: the simplistic reductionism 
which sees only good or evil; or, if 
you will, the righteous and sinners. 
The contemporary world, with its 
open wounds which affect so many 
of our brothers and sisters, demands 
that we confront every form of 
polarization which would divide 
it into these two camps. We know 
that in the attempt to be freed of the 
enemy without, we can be tempted 
to feed the enemy within. To imitate 
the hatred and violence of tyrants 
and murderers is the best way to take 
their place. That is something which 
you, as a people, reject.
   Our response must instead be one 
of hope and healing, of peace and 
justice. We are asked to summon 
the courage and the intelligence to 
resolve today’s many geopolitical 
and economic crises. Even in the 
developed world, the effects of 
unjust structures and actions are all 
too apparent. Our efforts must aim 
at restoring hope, righting wrongs, 
maintaining commitments, and 
thus promoting the well-being of 
individuals and of peoples. We must 
move forward together, as one, in 
a renewed spirit of fraternity and 
solidarity, cooperating generously for 
the common good.
   The challenges facing us today call 
for a renewal of that spirit of coop-
eration, which has accomplished so 
much good throughout the history of 
the United States. The complexity, 
the gravity and the urgency of these 
challenges demand that we pool our 
resources and talents, and resolve to 
support one another, with respect for 
our differences and our convictions 
of conscience.
   Here too I think of the march 
which Martin Luther King led from 
Selma to Montgomery fifty years 
ago as part of the campaign to fulfill 
his “dream” of full civil and political 
rights for African Americans. That 
dream continues to inspire us all. I 
am happy that America continues 
to be, for many, a land of “dreams.” 
Dreams which lead to action, to
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CANCER
FREE

Toni Flynn (left) with daughters Shannon and Heather

Dear Community,
   Since my article was printed 
about my daughter Shannon in 
the Agitator (April, 2014) she has 
undergone a double mastectomy, 
chemo, radiation, and four other

surgeries due to complications.   
   At this moment she is cancer 
free and living a grateful life!  I 
want to thank you so much for all 
the love and prayers!

           Toni Flynn

PILGRIM
ON THE WAY
Martin Sheen, Pilgrim on the Way  
by Rose Pacatte, 2015, Liturgical 
Press, Collegeville, MN

Reviewed by SANDI HUCKABY

This new book by Rose 
Pacatte captures not only 
the life story of the famous 
and beloved actor, Martin 

Sheen, but also gets the reader to 
think about the meaning of disciple-
ship.  How easy it would be for a 
Hollywood celebrity like Martin 
to protect his privacy more or to 
limit his involvement in good causes 
to only when it’s convenient.  But 
Martin knows Jesus’ call to disciple-
ship is anything but convenient or 
part-time.  It’s a commitment that 
has taken him to some pretty dark 
places, that required sacrifices that 
tested his limits; and yet his “yes” 
has been unwavering and rock solid.  
Stopping to bind the wounds of the 
beggar, to offer a word of encour-
agement, to share his wealth with 
those in need, to speak out against 
injustice and get arrested over 65 
times for civil disobedience; he does 
it all quietly, humbly, and with a joy 
that is contagious.
   Born Ramon Estevez in Dayton, 
Ohio, 1940, to immigrant parents—
his father from Spain, his mother 
from Ireland—he grew up poor in a 
Catholic household of 10 children.  
Martin was only 11 when his mother 
died young of a cerebral hemorrhage.  
His father never remarried, and the 
young boys grew up as hellions, 
despite their dad’s strict discipline.  
   Even if you think you already 
know everything about Martin 
Sheen, Rose Pacatte’s well-re-
searched book has many revelations 
that I found very interesting.  Start-
ing at the age of nine he worked as a 
caddy at a Dayton country club.  The 
haughty attitude and the stinginess 
of the wealthy were so bad, Mar-
tin formed a union with his fellow 
caddies when he was barely 15 and 
they went on strike.  He and his two 
brothers were fired, but this marked 
his first “foray into social activism,” 
as she puts it.  
   He knew he wanted to pursue an 
acting career, so he left for New 
York City and adopted the stage 
name of Martin Sheen.  Desperately 
poor, he often ate at the Catholic 
Worker soup kitchen in the Bowery; 
he volunteered to sell their newspa-
per and wash dishes at their kitchen.  
He married Janet Templeton in 1961, 
and soon they had the first of their 
four children.  The acting roles even-
tually became more steady, and he 
received a Tony Award nomination 
for his role in the play, The Subject 
Was Roses.  Although he asked that 
his name be removed from nomina-
tion lists in the future because he 
believed competition was at odds 
with what an acting ensemble, or 
community, was trying to accom-
plish together, not as individuals.
   In 1974, Martin and Janet moved 
to Malibu, where they still live today.  
Five years later he landed the role of 
a lifetime in the movie Apocalypse 
Now.  But Martin’s long struggle 
with alcohol was spiraling out of 
control.  Rose Pacatte explains, “The 
stress of family, career, the intensity 
of making the film, personal demons 
such as guilt and lack of confidence, 
along with Coppola’s constant script 
rewrites and grueling schedule, took 
their toll on Martin.”  He collapsed

and nearly died from a heart attack 
and nervous breakdown during film-
ing in the Philippines. Yet despite 
this, he still was not ready to return 
to his Catholic faith or to give up 
drinking.  In 1980, he landed a 
role in the movie Gandhi and was 
profoundly moved by what he saw 
and experienced in India.  “That 
was the final step,” he says, “that 
pushed me toward coming to grips 
with my spirituality . . . [and] really 
solidified the journey for me.   I had 
to surrender to my need.  And rather 
than coming to the church out of 
fear, I came out of love.”  He donated 
his entire earnings from the film to 
charity.  The following year he was 
in Paris on another film and ran into 
an old friend, Terrence Malick, who 
became a spiritual adviser to Martin.  
He had Martin read The Brothers 
Karamazov several times and it 
transformed his spirit.  He went to 
confession at a church there in Paris 
and “never looked back.”  He also 
joined AA and got sober.
   He met the Berrigan brothers on 
the film set of In the King of Prussia 
about the Plowshares Eight.  Their 
friendship eventually led him to join 
in his first civil disobedience action, 
blocking the entrance to an office 
where SDI research was going on.  
In the years that followed he has be-
come good friends with Liz McAli-
ster, Jeff Dietrich and Catherine 
Morris, John Dear, Fr. Louie Vitale, 
Roy Bourgeois, Cesar Chavez, Blase 
Bonpane, Fr. Louis Olivares, Fr. Mike 

Kennedy and many others.  He has 
been arrested for nonviolent civil 
disobedience actions at the Nevada 
Test Site, the School of the Ameri-
cas at Fort Benning, in Georgia, the 
Lawrence Livermore Laboratories, 
the U.S. Capitol, the federal building 
in downtown Los Angeles, Van-
denberg Air Base, and many more 
places.
   The author points out that Martin’s 
devotion to his family, the rosary, the 
Mass, the Eucharist is profound and 
what motivates everything he does.  
Together, they make up the compass 
that directs him to help those in 
need, to try and make the world a 
better place–free of nuclear weap-
ons, war, and injustice of every kind.  
I am reminded of the words of the 
prophet Micah and how well Martin 
manifests them, “To do justice, to 
love mercy and to walk humbly with 
your God.”
   Over the years Martin has been 
steadfast and generous in his support 
of the Los Angeles Catholic Worker.  
But more than that, he is reverent 
and attentive to the guys on Skid 
Row; he is genuine and never phony.  
He also is a marvelous “crossing 
guard” for the LACW every year on 
Good Friday as the Stations of the 
Cross wind their way through the 
downtown streets near the federal 
building.  No job is too humble for 
Martin.                                          Ω                    

Sandi Huckaby is a former LACW 
community member and was co-
editor of the Agitator.

FOLLY 
OF THE 

CROSS
The Bread of the Strong: Lacoutur-
isme and the folly of the Cross, 1910-
1985. Jack Lee Downey. Fordham 
University Press, New York, 2015.

Reviewed by Daniel Brown

“Those were beauti-
ful days.  It was as 
though we were 
listening to the gospel 

for the first time.  We saw all things 
new.  There was a freshness about 
everything as though we were in 
love, as indeed we were.  After a 
day of recollection we went back 
refreshed…on that food.  It was good 
bread.  Indeed, it was strong meat.”  
   That is how Dorothy Day spoke 
about the retreats the Catholic Work-
er had in the 40s and 50s, largely the 
creations of Frs. Pacifique Roy and, 
especially, John Hugo.  They were 
indebted to Onesime Lacouture, a 
Canadian Jesuit who underwent a 
deep religious conversion as a young 
Jesuit scholastic when he was sent 
off to a Deg Hit’an mission along the 
Lower Yukon in 1910.  
   He had been envisioning an aca-
demic career for himself but this all 
changed with finality in Alaska. In 
this remote “white desert” he real-
ized that there was every bit as much 
work to convert tepid Catholics as 
there was to convert un-churched 
Athabaskans.  He spent the rest 
of his life sternly, enthusiastically 
railing against indifferent Catho-
lics, especially against a clerical 
caste which failed to even recog-
nize its own lifestyle as one of the 
root causes of Catholic failure.  He 
encouraged external ascetic practices 
to facilitate the needed inner conver-
sion of good against evil.  With all of 
the vigor of the prophets—coupled 
with their lack of diplomacy—he se-
lected the retreat, not the classroom, 
as his vehicle of reform.  Because he 
spent so much time emphasizing op-
position to evil in the modern world, 
he rarely got around to the tranquil-
ity, which was the goal of all this 
effort.  His critics even got ecclesi-
astical authorities to condemn and 
sideline him for Jansenist tendencies 
so that he ended his days as a bursar 
at a mission parish in upstate New 
York.  
   “Constitutionally immoderate” Fr. 
Hugo, Lacouture’s popularizer, fared 
better because he had a protective 
bishop, even though two of the nasti-
est right-wing American Catholic 
theologians of the time—Joseph 
Fenton and Francis Connell—did 
their best to silence him.  Today it 
is impossible even to conceive the 
amount of energy spent by grown 
men over trifles—for and against—
but no one ever said prophets were 
easy to get along with.  
   This is the story of a once impor-
tant part of Catholic Worker history, 
how Quebec nationalism, religious 
conversion, strong personalities, pac-
ifism and perseverance all became a 
part of the mix. 

Daniel A. Brown is a retired teacher, 
and from 1976 to 1979 was a Los 
Angeles Catholic Worker community 
member.
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ARLINGTON WEST

Crosses at Arlington West Memorial at Santa Monica Beach

When will we stop adding small wooden markers to youth at Arlington West?                             

By KARAN BENTON

When we stepped onto 
the little acre of white 
sand it was 6:30 am and 
the sand was already 

warming.  The work there had been 
two hours in progress.  Michael 
Lindley and Steve Davis had arrived 
at 4:30 am to unload wooden white 
and red crosses, stars of David, and 
crescent moons from heavy wagons.  
They placed these with precision in 
rows and we arrivals saw against 
the serene dark blue water Arling-
ton West forming.  Arlington West 
Santa Monica is a project of the local 
Veterans for Peace chapter, set up 
every Sunday without fail for twelve 
years to bring attention to the human 
cost of war since the Iraq conflict 
began in 2003.  Unlike the original 
in Virginia, these Arlington Wests 
(Santa Monica and Santa Barbara)
boast no Tomb of the Unknown 
Soldier amongst marked graves.  
Instead, there is the profound pathos 
of anonymity that sweeps the major-
ity of the small wooden markers and 
the growing number of red painted 
markers that represent every ten sol-
diers.  LACW interns Kelsey Chalm-
ers, Andrew (AJ) Scheip, Maria Teresa 
Kamel, and Emily Prill joined me to 
lend a helping hand in an exercise of 
protest against the life drain of war.
   I assumed that, being young peo-
ple, the willingness to do the early 
drive was somewhat under the spell 
of a morning at the beach: a couple 
of hours of work, a cheerful dive 
into the cool Pacific; but a couple 
of hours turned into five hours, not 
by the orders of our mentors—the 
growing number of Veteran vol-
unteers—but by the focus of the 
interns who raked sand, set up maps, 
screens, and banners of information, 
hung decorations of private fam-
ily remembrances, lined up worn 
combat boots, and made sure each 
marker was perfectly upright in the 
sand.  They visited with the veterans, 
listened to their stories, and partici-
pated in a double coffin march for 
the two soldiers killed that week.  
Reluctant to leave the memorial and 
the veterans, they stayed to witness 
the effects of their work: bathers 
slowly touring the memorial point-
ing to photos and talking in gentle 
voices.
   I noted secretly the softened faces 
of the interns: the thoughtful slow 
down of these bright enthusiastic 
young people so willing to absorb 
life.  Coming close to Maria Teresa 
and Emily, who were decorating a 
marker with items given by a young 
man’s family, I was struck by a truth 
that may have also struck them.  
They were decorating the marker 
of one of their peers, a person very 
close to their own ages.  In fact, 
young faces stare out of the memo-
rial photo screens set up near the 
markers.  Nineteen, twenty-three, 
thirty, thirty-one.  Here was a 
catalogue in mementos and photos 
that testified to the stripping away of 
youthful lives.  The vitality of these 
young interns, their eagerness to 
make a better world, was no doubt 
the same vitality and noble thought 
once residing in the young people 
referenced here.
   What are we doing to our young?

   To contemplate the cost of war for 
young people, one has to go be-
yond the tragic act of dying.  There 
is the maiming of bodies and the 
post-traumatic stress disorder that 
works on the mind and body through 
memory.  There is the loss of time to 
establish healthy relationships and to 
fully realize dreamed about careers.  
Recently, a new syndrome has been 
isolated and identified as one of the 
major causes of veteran suicide, 
the moral or soul wound: soldiers 
making choices or doing actions that 
set them down on the wrong side of 
their ethics.  In all our desire to nur-
ture our young and provide a bright 
future for them, we instead darken 
their world and set lifelong burdens 
to cripple their vitality.
   Our youth have often been called 
“our most precious natural resource.”  
It is a phrase that often makes me 
shudder.  For we are under a Democ-
racy steeped in the ideas of Jeremy 
Bentham’s utilitarianism: virtue that 

is utility towards the greatest happi-
ness toward the greatest number of 
people.  We, the sixties generation now 
in power, far outnumber our youth. 
   As an educator and one who has 
worked with families in crisis, I have 
noted the subtle strains by which we 
lure our young into a life in the mili-
tary.  From infancy, the good baby is 
one that does not cry out too much; 
the good child is one who obeys 
adult directives; the good student is 
one who produces the perfect report 
card; the good employee is one who 
produces profit for the larger com-
pany.  It is only natural that a sense 
of honor is something that one seeks 
from others, namely larger institu-
tions.  Without questioning the way 
of life in the U.S., without challeng-
ing the constant phrase “American 
interests” that is used in legislative 
rhetoric, without probing whether 
there is a place for us in the system 
or whether the system itself is worth 
defending, we are programmed from 

youth to be utilitarian to it.  Honor 
and utilitarianism for happiness for 
the larger power are enmeshed.  We 
taste this power only as we tie our-
selves to corporations or to govern-
ments and their agendas.
   Many a young person has expressed 
to me that joining the military is in-
evitable because there is not enough 
money for college or because they 
are not college material, not smart 
enough—a commentary on our all 
too narrow definition of intelligence.  
Parents have said that the military 
will “straighten out” their troubled 
children.  What is not said is that 
the life spirit of the young person 
is valuable in and of itself, that a 
variety of individual dreams have 
function and are worth preserving.  
Nor is it said that, as the establish-
ment, we need our global resources 
to keep flowing, our corporations 
to keep producing; we need our 
consumer appetites satisfied, and our 
over generalized fears about dif-
ferent cultures and different faiths 
allayed.  Thus, from schooling in 
today’s industrial-military real-
ity, myriads of people the ages of 
our interns or a little bit older will 
expend themselves with their souls, 
bodies, and minds, not for a safer, 
more peaceful, thriving life, but for 
a richer sense of exceptionalism and 
a richer pool of consumption for us.  
We, in return, will nod to them, feel 
a certain reverence, and place folded 
flags into the arms of a grieving 
someone to replace the spark of vital 
life that once filled those arms.
   In this small forest of crosses, its 
spaces animated by bright young 
persons of comparable age raking 
the sand in and out of rows, there 
was a comparison for me in Tho-
reau’s essay, The Maine Woods:  
“Strange that so few ever come to the 
woods to see how the pine lives and 
grows and spires, lifting its evergreen 
arms to the light, to see its perfect 
success; but most are content to be-
hold it in the shape of many boards 
brought to market, and deem that is 
its true success!…I have been into 
the lumberyard, and the carpenter’s 
shop, and the tannery, and the lamp-
black, and the turpentine clearing; 
but when at length I saw the tops of 
the pines waving and reflecting the 
light at a distance high over the rest 
of the forest, I realized the former 
were not the highest use of the pines.  
It is not their bones or hide or tallow 
that I love most.  It is the living spirit 
of the tree…”
   When will it be that youth does 
not mean to its parent generation 
strength and vigor to serve “our way 
of life” but rather will be seen as a 
great beauty and wonder in and of it-
self?  When will we temper our fears 
of loss of greatness, our prejudice 
against the stranger, and our anger at 
injury enough to temper the expendi-
ture of our youth?  When will we be 
content with less so that we need not 
send our youth out to retrieve for us?  
When will honor and success be a 
vital life?  For the sake of the interns 
who walked there with me that day, 
who should have a right to happiness 
same as we, when will we stop add-
ing small wooden markers to youth 
at Arlington West?                          Ω

Karan Benton is a Los Angeles 
Catholic Worker community member.                        

WOMEN PRIESTS
OPEN LETTER     POPETO

 THE
By ROY BOURGEOIS

Dear Pope Francis:

   In 2012, after serving as a Catholic 
Priest for 40 years, I was expelled 
from the priesthood because of my 
public support for the ordination 
of women. My expulsion from the 
priesthood by Pope Benedict came 
just five months before you became 
our Pope.
   As Catholics, we are taught that 
men and women are created equal: 
“There is neither male nor female. In 
Christ you are one” (Galations 3:28). 
Pope Francis, why can’t women be 
priests?
   Catholic priests say that the call 
to be a priest comes from God. As 
a young man serving in the military 
in Vietnam, I felt God calling me to 
be a priest. I was accepted into the 
Maryknoll Fathers and was ordained 
in 1972. In my years of ministry, I 
met many devout Catholic women 
who told me about their calling to 
the priesthood. They were all re-
jected because of their gender.
   Pope Francis, who are we, as men, 
to say our call from God is authentic, 
but God’s call to women is not? Isn’t

our all-powerful God, who created 
the cosmos, capable of empowering 
a woman to be a priest?
   Let’s face it. The male hierarchy’s 
problem with ordaining women is 
not with God, but with an all-male 
clerical culture that views women as 
less than men. The problem is with 
men who see women as a threat to 
their power and privileges.
   Sexism, like racism, is a sin. And 
no matter how hard we try to make 
God our partner in discriminating 
against others because of their gen-
der, race, or sexual orientation, in the 
end, it is not the way of a loving God 
who created everyone of equal worth 
and dignity.
   When there is an injustice, silence 
is complicity. The exclusion of wom-
en from the priesthood is a grave in-
justice against women, the Catholic 
Church, and our God, who calls both 
men and women to be priests.
   Pope Francis, please break your 
silence and lift the ban on women’s 
ordination!

Sincerely,   

Roy Bourgeois, Columbus, Georgia
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I WILL CHERISH THOSE MOMENTS FOREVER
By KELSEY CHALMERS

“Do unto others as you 
would have done unto 
you.”  The Golden 
Rule, which many 

children learn while growing up and 
many adults try to fulfill.  A similar 
version of this rule can be found in 
virtually every religion.  Hinduism: 
“This is the sum of duty: do not do 
to others what would cause pain if 
done to you” (Mahabharata 5:15-17).  
Buddhism:  “Treat no others in ways 
that you yourself would find hurtful” 
(Udana-Varga 5.18).  Confucian-
ism: “One word which sums up the 
basis of all good conduct…loving– 
kindness.  Do not do to others what 
you do not want done to yourself”  
(Confucius, Analects 15.3).  Taoism: 
“Regard your neighbor’s gain as your 
own gain, and your neighbor’s loss 
as your own loss” (T’ai Shang Kan 
Ying P’ien, 213-218).  Christianity: 
“In everything, do to others as you 
would have them do to you; for this 
is the law and the prophets” (Mat-
thew 7:12).  Native Spirituality: “We 
are as much alive as we keep the 
earth alive” (Chief Dan George).  
Jainism: “One should treat all crea-
tures in the world as one would like 
to be treated” (Mahavira, Sutrakri-
tanga).  Judaism:  “What is hateful 
to you, do not do to your neighbor.  
This is the whole Torah; all the rest 
is commentary” (Hillel, Talmud, 
Shabbat 31a).  Islam: “Not one of 
you truly believes that until you 
wish for others what you wish for 
yourself” (The Prophet Muhammad, 
Hadith).  Baha’I Faith:  “Lay not on 
any soul a load that you would not 
wish to be laid upon you, and desire 
not for anyone the things you would 
not desire for yourself” (Baha’u’llah, 
Gleanings).  Consequently, if most 
(and possibly all) religions use this 
principle, why do a plethora of injus-
tices exist?
   I was born and raised in Kansas 
City, therefore, I am no stranger to 
hospitality and Christian values.  
However, I have never met persons 
more committed to living this princi-
ple and the gospel of Jesus—and in 
Los Angeles of all places.  
   In our society, many of us grow up 
realizing that we should take care of 
those that are less fortunate than us, 
but that you must first take care of 
yourself.  I think that the mentality 
for many is to first make yourself 
comfortable, with the idea that you 
worked hard and deserve to be re-
warded, and then you can help others 
once you have what you want.  
   I have never seen such a stark con-
trast between society’s mentality and 
the life-altering perspectives of the 
Los Angeles Catholic Worker com-
munity members.  The most strik-
ing and profound words that I have 
heard as of yet, “I would rather not 
cut back on the guests before we cut 
back on ourselves,” came from Cath-
erine Morris, a community member 
who has lived here for 43 years, re-
ferring to the increased price of eggs.  
Who do you know that would rather 
decrease her own supply before she 
decreases the supply of others, even 
for others who are strangers?
   The complaints and comments 
about the food from our guests at the 
Hippie Kitchen used to puzzle me.  

Continued on page 6
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HOLY 
PATIENCE
By MARIA TERESA KAMEL

I suppose everyone shall write 
about their experiences in the 
Hippie Kitchen and breakfast 
line, but as I sit on the plane, 

waiting to take off from LAX, all I 
can think about is the community.  
Specifically, I ask myself why a 
number of grown adults voluntarily 
live under the same roof?  Again, 
“by choice,” not because they are 
married or in prison.
   Living in community can grind 
down the patience of even the holiest 
member.  Everybody knows every-
body else’s business, so if you do 
not want information from your 
personal life to go through a round 
of telephone in Hennacy House, 
you better not even think about it.  
There is only one shower in the main 
house, which means you must wake 
up earlier than everybody else if you 
do not want to stand in line to use 
it.  And it takes time to adjust to the 
sort of communism lived here.  Once 
Joe came up to me and said, “Maria, 
I have made a terrible mistake.  I 
bought you the six tamales you asked 
for, but I didn’t mark them because 
I thought we were all adults.”  He 
placed a solitary pork tamale in my 
hands.   “But I guess we’re not.”
   Sometimes you just want to be 
alone.  You want to escape from 
chatter, and the politics and the sto-
ries of police brutality and gentri-
fication and the evils of capitalism 
and the impending disaster that is 
Dorothy Day’s canonization, so you 
can think a little and form your own 
opinions.  Yeah, some silence would 
be nice.  But what would I do with 
all that free time?  Think up ways to 
make the world a better place?
   We talk a lot about peace on earth, 
but peace in community is massively 
difficult, and no one is going to give 
you a prize for your efforts.  It is 
easy to pat yourself on the back after 
serving in the breakfast line.  “What 
a selfless person you have been to-
day, Maria Teresa,” or so thinks my 
ego.  Seeing the merit in simple acts 
of heroism in community is not so 
simple.  It is an ongoing act of love,

Continued on page 6

TO THE PEOPLE OF SKID ROW
YOU TAUGHT ME TO LOVE
By EMILY PRILL

Dedicated to the people of 
Skid Row and the beloved 
LACW community: You 
have taught me to love 

more fully.
   Look, how beautiful; we do not 
have these at home, a dear friend 
remarks, gesturing at the succulents 
in the garden.  Yeah, I nod in agree-
ment, privately thinking that they 
are not much to look at.  Lacking 
both vibrant color and blossoms, 
they seem rather ordinary—dull 
even.  Instead, my eyes are drawn to 
other, more flashy spectacles:  the 
pinks, oranges, purples—petals that 
give immediate gratification.  How 
much I miss as my eyes bypass the 
leaves, looking but not really seeing.  
How much we all miss, continually 
discounting the secrets of the pres-
ent, refusing to open our eyes, hands, 
hearts, hoping that something will 
quench nagging desires for some-
thing greater.
   I thirst.  These were Jesus’ words

as He, bearing the weight of our 
sins, suffered and died on the cross.  
Head crowned with thorns, yet arms 
outstretched, heart exposed.  A heart 
dying of thirst, dying for thirst.
   Can I have a glass of cold water?  
These are the words of the Word 
made flesh in our Kitchen.  Sweat-
ing, struggling under the burden of 
an oversized backpack with stubborn 
shopping cart in tow, He comes.  And 
by His grace, I see.
   My eyes meeting His, I offer to 
take His empty paper cup and fill it.  
Hands meet hand, black embraces 
white, story touches story, and there 
is sacred birth.  With grace, water 
flows out of the cooler, and I am 
careful not to let the cup overflow.  I 
do not want to make a mess. I walk 
back to His table, and hands meet 
again—Resurrection.  Thank you, He 
says.  Overwhelmed, the cup of my 
heart overflows, and the puddle is 
beautiful, I am blessed to have given 
Him a drink, yet He has given me 
Himself, eternal, Living Water.
     Water is a precious commodity.  

Here in Los Angeles in the midst 
of the drought, ordinances govern 
how much can be used and how 
often.  Lawns, yellowing, have dried 
up. Still, the succulents, each leaf a 
universe amidst the concrete, live.  
Their thick-skinned, often prickly ex-
terior protects them from the harsh, 
sweltering climate—a climate which 
daily threatens to take from them 
their precious water.  Yet, the greatest 
lesson I have learned from the succu-
lents is not their restraint, but the fact 
that they were created with the abil-
ity to open during the night.  During 
this surrender, a small amount of 
water is released and given up to the 
air and shared.  This summer, at the 
Hippie Kitchen, some of that Living 
Water touched my eyes, my hands, 
my heart.  
   Once blind to the Christ within the 
individual, with the simple beauty of 
the succulent before me, I now can 
see.  Perhaps not clothed in splen-
dor, smelling fragrant, or pretty in 
the eyes of the world, there is Jesus, 
right in front of me.  Waiting for 

water, waiting to give water.  In the 
midst of the darkness of Skid Row
there is light, as fragile, tender, authen-
tic selves are revealed—Transfiguration.
     Jesus was parched on the cross, 
and He is now.  As His hands and 
feet were nailed to the joys and suf-
ferings of the wood of the present, 
He called out for a drink.  So too do 
all of us long for refreshment.  Yes, 
we thirst for water, but more than 
anything we yearn for love: to be 
seen, recognized, appreciated, and 
cherished.
   My experience at the Los Ange-
les Catholic Worker has taught me 
that love often comes from unlikely 
places such as the succulents of Skid 
Row.  At the Hippie Kitchen, I have 
continued to learn that the way of 
love is not easy.  It takes risk, patience,
and trust.  It shakes us to our core, 
challenges us, and sometimes makes 
us uncomfortable.  Yet, love is the 
only path that will break us open so 
that we might be satisfied.   
   Whether I find myself in the 
paradise of the Garden of Genesis, 
the agony of the Garden of Gethse-
mane, or their meeting place in the 
Garden of the Hippie Kitchen, I hope 
to choose love so that I might grow 
closer to the Light that shines bright-
ly above and in those around me.
   I will open up rivers on the bare 
heights and fountains in the broad 
valleys; I will turn the desert into a 
marshland and the dry ground into 
springs of water (Isaiah 41:18).      Ω

Summer Intern Emily Prill studies 
psychology and social work at the 
Marianist University of Dayton, 
Ohio.

OUR
BUSINESS

IS
PEACE
By ERICA BROCK

The 2015 summer internship, 
one might say, ended with 
a bang.  Lots of friends, 
beautiful weather, big bright 

banners, prayer, and six arrested at 
Vandenberg Air Force Base.  A wit-
ness to remember and prevent ever 
again two very big bangs, Hiroshima 
and Nagasaki, that murdered over 
two hundred thousand innocent 
people and continue to stain our 
hands with blood.  I am not surprised 
that the Empire built on genocide, 
racism, and thieving capitalism 
dropped those bombs.  Bombs are 
the business of Empire; but they are 
not our business.
   Our business is peace.  To publicly 
expose the sins of Empire, over and 
over again, no matter how foolish we 
may appear to be in the eyes of our 
brothers and sisters sadly blinded 
by consumerism and something the 
nation-state calls “patriotism.”  We 
hold our optimistic signs and we 
cross green base lines to wait for the 
state to come and arrest us.  Some-
times we go to jail or prison but after 
this year’s Vandenberg arrest, the 
MP’s are kind, efficient, and eager to

get rid of us, delivering us to the 
nearest shopping center.   
   Despite our signs, our chants, and 
our civil resistance culminating in 
arrest, the state continues to make 
war.  Why do I continue to choose 
the mostly unsuccessful path of 
nonviolent resistance?  Is it because 
I am in a faith-based movement 
that recognizes and holds up those 
who are behind the gray walls of 
the prisons more often than they are 
free in the invisible prisons that are 
our towns and cities?  Perhaps deep 
down it fulfills an egotistic need to 
be seen and to be important.
   Or do I do this because I know the 
consequences are relatively safe?  I 
am white, I am in a mostly white 
movement and when I am arrested I 
give myself over to the state letting 
them zip tie my hands behind my 
back with little threat of a weapon 
being drawn or of physical injury.  
The agents of state then take me to 
the nearest outpost of jailed people 
of color that the powerful monied 
white people have built and main-
tained since they violently arrived 
on the shores of the Atlantic.  There 
I am akin to a tourist interacting and 
documenting the suffering of those 
trapped by a system that has genera-
tionally enslaved them, one way or 
another.
   I am a fragile broken human being 
and the answers to those questions 
are probably yes in my worst times.  
In my best times, however, it is clear 
to me why I choose this method of 
nonviolent civil resistance.  Philip 
Berrigan wrote in Fighting the 
Lamb’s War, “the state, conceived 
in violence and backed by violence, 
will never achieve true peace.”  How 
can lasting real peace occur though 
the taking up of arms or the burning 
of buildings?  That is the business of 
Empire.  The business of war.
   Yet, the very systems of the nation-
state which we as peacemakers try to 
dismantle through radical trust, ser-
vice to the poor, public witness, and 
nonviolent civil resistance creep into 
our peace communities.  Racism, 
patriarchy, and class hierarchy exist 
and color our decisions and our ex-
periences.  We must always be chal-
lenging each other and ourselves to 
step down and let other, quieter, dif-
ferent voices be heard and affirmed.  
We must be humble and creative in 
our coalition with others who do not 
choose to live their nonviolent civil 
resistance like we live ours.
   To achieve peace, we must practice 
peace.  Over and over again.  No 
doubt, I have practiced violence in 
my thoughts or my actions and I may 
very well be perpetuating a violent 
state on a daily basis through my tac-
tics of nonviolent resistance.  I am 
unsure.  I do know I must be humble, 
keep challenging myself and my 
motives and the lens on which I have 
learned to see the world.  I must keep 
showing up, no matter how foolish I 
may look.                                        Ω

Erica Brock is a Los Angeles Catho-
lic Worker community member.  
She was a 2015 Summer Intern 
and comes to us from the New York 
Catholic Worker.
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POPE FRANCIS, cont’d from p.1

THE POPE IN THE UNITED STATES

participation, to commitment. 
Dreams which awaken what is 
deepest and truest in the life of a 
people.
   In recent centuries, millions of 
people came to this land to pursue 
their dream of building a future 
in freedom. We, the people of this 
continent, are not fearful of foreign-
ers, because most of us were once 
foreigners. I say this to you as the 
son of immigrants, knowing that 
so many of you are also descended 
from immigrants. Tragically, the 
rights of those who were here long 
before us were not always re-
spected. For those peoples and their 
nations, from the heart of American 
democracy, I wish to reaffirm my 
highest esteem and appreciation.   
   Those first contacts were often 
turbulent and violent, but it is diffi-
cult to judge the past by the criteria 
of the present. Nonetheless, when 
the stranger in our midst appeals 
to us, we must not repeat the sins 
and the errors of the past. We must 
resolve now to live as nobly and as 
justly as possible, as we educate 
new generations not to turn their 
back on our “neighbors” and every-
thing around us. I am confident that 
we can do this.
   Our world is facing a refugee 
crisis of a magnitude not seen 
since the Second World War. This 
presents us with great challenges 
and many hard decisions. On this 
continent, too, thousands of persons 
are led to travel north in search 
of a better life for themselves and 
for their loved ones, in search of 
greater opportunities. Is this not 
what we want for our own children? 
We must not be taken aback by 
their numbers, but rather view them 
as persons, seeing their faces and 
listening to their stories, trying to 
respond as best we can to their situ-
ation.  To respond in a way which 
is always humane, just, and frater-
nal. We need to avoid a common 
temptation nowadays: to discard 
whatever proves troublesome. Let 
us remember the Golden Rule: “Do 
unto others as you would have them 
do unto you” (Mt 7:12).
   Let us treat others with the same 
passion and compassion with which 
we want to be treated. Let us seek 
for others the same possibilities 
which we seek for ourselves. Let us 
help others to grow, as we would 
like to be helped ourselves. In a 
word, if we want security, let us 
give security; if we want life, let us 
give life; if we want opportunities, 
let us provide opportunities. The 
yardstick we use for others will 
be the yardstick which time will 
use for us. The Golden Rule also 
reminds us of our responsibility to 
protect and defend human life at 
every stage of its development.
   This conviction has led me, from 
the beginning of my ministry, to 
advocate at different levels for the 
global abolition of the death pen-
alty. I am convinced that this way is 
the best, since every life is sacred, 
every human person is endowed 
with an inalienable dignity, and 
society can only benefit from the 
rehabilitation of those convicted of 
crimes.   
   Recently my brother bishops here 
in the United States renewed their 
call for the abolition of the death 
penalty. Not only do I support them, 
but I also offer encouragement to 
all those who are convinced that a 
just and necessary punishment must 
never exclude the dimension of hope 
and the goal of rehabilitation.
   In these times when social con-
cerns are so important, I cannot 
fail to mention the Servant of God 
Dorothy Day, who founded the 

Catholic Worker movement. Her so-
cial activism, her passion for justice 
and for the cause of the oppressed, 
were inspired by the Gospel, her 
faith, and the example of the saints.
How much progress has been made 
in this area in so many parts of the 
world! How much has been done in 
these first years of the third millen-
nium to raise people out of extreme 
poverty! I know that you share my 
conviction that much more still 
needs to be done, and that in times 
of crisis and economic hardship a 
spirit of global solidarity must not 
be lost. At the same time I would 
encourage you to keep in mind all 
those people around us who are 
trapped in a cycle of poverty. They 
too need to be given hope. The fight 
against poverty and hunger must 
be fought constantly and on many 
fronts, especially in its causes. I 
know that many Americans today, 
as in the past, are working to deal 
with this problem.
      It goes without saying that part 
of this great effort is the creation 
and distribution of wealth. The right 
use of natural resources, the proper 
application of technology and the 
harnessing of the spirit of enter-
prise are essential elements of an 
economy which seeks to be modern, 
inclusive and sustainable. “Busi-
ness is a noble vocation, directed 
to producing wealth and improving 
the world. It can be a fruitful source 
of prosperity for the area in which 
it operates, especially if it sees the 
creation of jobs as an essential part 
of its service to the common good” 
(Laudato Si’, 129). This common 
good also includes the earth, a cen-
tral theme of the encyclical which 
I recently wrote in order to “enter 
into dialogue with all people about 
our common home” (ibid., 3). “We 
need a conversation which includes 
everyone, since the environmental 
challenge we are undergoing, and
its human roots, concern and affect 
us all” (ibid., 14).
   In Laudato Si’, I call for a coura-
geous and responsible effort to “re-
direct our steps” (ibid., 61), and to 
avert the most serious effects of the 
environmental deterioration caused 
by human activity. I am convinced 
that we can make a difference and 
I have no doubt that the United 
States – and this Congress – have 
an important role to play. Now is 
the time for courageous actions and 
strategies, aimed at implementing 
a “culture of care” (ibid., 231) and 
“an integrated approach to combat-
ing poverty, restoring dignity to 
the excluded, and at the same time 
protecting nature” (ibid., 139).             
   A century ago, at the beginning of 
the Great War, which Pope Benedict 
XV termed a “pointless slaughter,” 
another notable American was 
born: the Cistercian monk Thomas 
Merton. He remains a source of 
spiritual inspiration and a guide for 
many people. In his autobiography 
he wrote: “I came into the world. 
Free by nature, in the image of God, 
I was nevertheless the prisoner of 
my own violence and my own self-
ishness, in the image of the world 
into which I was born. That world 
was the picture of Hell, full of men 
like myself, loving God, and yet 
hating him; born to love him, living 
instead in fear of hopeless self-
contradictory hungers.” Merton was 
above all a man of prayer, a thinker 
who challenged the certitudes of his 
time and opened new horizons for 
souls and for the Church. He was 
also a man of dialogue, a promoter of 
peace between peoples and religions.
   Being at the service of dialogue 
and peace also means being truly 
determined to minimize and, in the 
long term, to end the many armed 
conflicts throughout our world. 

Here we have to ask ourselves: Why 
are deadly weapons being sold to 
those who plan to inflict untold suf-
fering on individuals and society? 
Sadly, the answer, as we all know, 
is simply for money: money that is 
drenched in blood, often innocent 
blood. In the face of this shameful 
and culpable silence, it is our duty 
to confront the problem and to stop 
the arms trade.  
   Three sons and a daughter of 
this land, four individuals and four 
dreams: Lincoln, liberty; Martin 
Luther King, liberty in plurality and 
non-exclusion; Dorothy Day, social 
justice and the rights of persons; 
and Thomas Merton, the capacity 
for dialogue and openness to God.
   A nation can be considered great 
when it defends liberty as Lincoln 
did, when it fosters a culture which 
enables people to “dream” of full 
rights for all their brothers and sis-
ters, as Martin Luther King sought 
to do; when it strives for justice and 
the cause of the oppressed, as Doro-
thy Day did by her tireless work, 
the fruit of a faith which becomes 
dialogue and sows peace in the con-
templative style of Thomas Merton.
   In these remarks I have sought to 
present some of the richness of your 
cultural heritage, of the spirit of the 
American people. It is my desire 
that this spirit continue to develop 
and grow, so that as many young 
people as possible can inherit and 
dwell in a land which has inspired 
so many people to dream.
   God bless America!                    Ω

CHALMERS, cont’d from p.4

Of course, many of the guests’ com-
ments were positive and grateful; I 
often heard that the Hippie Kitchen 
serves the best food in town.  How-
ever, I occasionally heard complaints 
about the food or how they wished 
the food was different in a variety of 
ways.  I silently wondered why they 
were complaining about receiving 
free food until I realized what the 
community members and the volun-
teers understand: each and every 
person has the same dignity, value, 
and deserves the same respect and 
rights as those that are able to pur-
chase their own food.
   Not only are the Catholic Workers 
willing to help others before them-
selves, but they are also always 
ready to be a voice for those that do 
not have much (if any) say in the 
system.  It is super admirable that 
Catholic Workers will nonviolently 
protest any injustice that affects the 
working class and the homeless, 
even at the expense of their personal 
freedom.  The passion, perseverance, 
and love for others are at a miracu-
lous high here at the LACW, as well 
as at the other Catholic Worker 
houses, I am sure.
   I am eternally grateful that I was 
accepted for this internship because 
it has been the most intense yet 
humbling experience that has made 
me question who I am and who I 
want to be.  I feel blessed to have 
met so many amazing people—the 
community members, volunteers/
friends of the house, and the guests 
at the kitchen.  
     One of my favorites parts is 
when we are at the Hippie Kitchen 
and I am lucky enough to be in the 
garden, talking to the guests, wiping 
down tables, and simply listening 
to all the stories and appreciative 
words of the guests.  I have made 
numerous friends at the kitchen and 
will cherish those moments forever. 
   Whether the guests are compli-
menting my oatmeal and coffee-
making skills or telling me their 
life story, I always feel welcomed, 
loved, and appreciated, both at the 
garden and while serving breakfast

on the street.  I have struggled giv-
ing out some heartfelt good-byes 
to some amazing people who are 
simply down on their luck.
   Of course, goodbyes are never 
easy.  So many people exist on Earth 
that it is always a possibility that 
you will not meet again.  However, I 
never expected to feel so at home in 
just a handful of weeks.  The com-
munity here has created a beautiful, 
loving, and somewhat dysfunctional 
at times yet wonderful family and I 
never want to say goodbye.  There-
fore, for now I will say “see ya later” 
and thank you; I could not think of 
a better way to spend my summer.  I 
will keep all the memorable experi-
ences and lessons about the pursuit 
of happiness, the gospel of Jesus, the 
Golden Rule, and serving the poor in 
my heart in everything I do and eve-
rywhere I go.                                Ω

Summer Intern Kelsey Chalmers 
studies social sciences at Kansas 
State University.

KAMEL, cont’d from p.4

which sometimes radiates through the 
whole house, and other times, given 
its human manifestations, falters.  
Yet God is there, and if you cannot 
sow the seeds of peace in your own 
home, who are you to demand justice 
of society?  Because the weird thing 
is this: despite the ongoing struggles, 
there is also real joy in Hennacy 
House, fruit of very hard labor that 
no one will notice, and only possible 
because of grace, I am convinced.
   St. Josemaria Escrivá wrote that 
what one needs to be happy is not a 
comfortable life, but a heart in love.  
This is where I found those hearts 
aflame with love.  And as the plane 
finally begins its ascent, I can hear 
Martha singing, on her knees, scrub-
bing the corners of the bathroom.  I 
think of Porfirio, huffing and puffing 
as he cuts down cardboard boxes 
so that they will fit in the recycling 
bins, and of David, ever sophisticat-
ed, sprinkling lavender into his to-
bacco.  I think of Faustino and Arnal 
playing backgammon after lunch, 
bickering back and forth, challeng-
ing the other’s masculinity.  I hear 
the ancient piano, Faustino coaxing 
another tune out of its worn keys, 
and Sarah watching Jeopardy with 
Paul, with Paul knowing all the an-
swers, while Alberto quietly shuffles 
about, a book or newspaper in hand.  
And I remember Maria watering the 
plants, late into the evening, and Jeff 
and Catherine watching a film on 
the third floor while Jeff constantly 
adjusts the volume.  I remember Joe 
buying tamales and champurrado for 
us, and Jesse looking for ice cream 
in the icebox and Mike sitting on the 
couch in the front room, while we 
pray for the pictures of us that he is 
uploading.  I remember Bobby mop-
ping the floor while we are gone, and 
Karan planning field trips for the 
interns, and Blanca making lunch 
for us on our house day in between 
taking care of Bertha.
   The interns found their place in 
that Victorian manse.  Erica makes 
dinners we get really excited about, 
and Kelsey goes off on adventures, 
and Chris serenades anyone who is 
willing to listen.  A.J. reads the pa-
per in a corner and reports the news 
to the rest of the crew, Emily makes 
friends with every cat in the neigh-
borhood, and I watch it all and wish 
these moments could last just a little 
longer.  And I think of you, Catho-
lic Workers, who love and love and 
love, in the dishes you wash and the 
beans you serve.                            Ω

Summer intern Maria Teresa Kamel 
studies English at Trinity University 
in San Antonio, Texas.
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RESISTANCE UPDATE

   Over the past few months we have 
had an action-packed time here at the 
Los Angeles Catholic Worker. In many 
ways it has been a somber time, with 
many illnesses and crises; but like 
jewels hidden in the deepest caverns, 
good and beautiful things have contin-
ued to glimmer and adorn our lives. 
   We have had several excellent visits 
from talented and multifaceted guests. 
Karan’s friend Julie Brown came to 
visit us from the Des Moines Catholic 
Worker. She shared with us coura-
geous tales of their service and resis-
tance work there, brightened our work 
with her gregarious presence, and gave 
us a heart-wrenching presentation 
about her work with Christian Peace-
maker Teams in Palestine. We also 
received a visit from Charlene Tan. 
She is currently volunteering at the 
Catholic Worker in San Francisco, and 
she has also been developing a Com-

munity Supported Agriculture project 
called Good Food Community in her 
hometown of Quezon City, Philippines. 
We are grateful for her passion for 
food and justice. Our lives were also 
enriched by a visit from John Jones 
from Ventura, California, who helped 
us greatly in our daily labors and was a 
good and cheerful presence in our lives. 
   The Summer Program ended in 
early August with our traditional 
pilgrimage to the central coast and 
Vandenberg Air Force Base for a vigil 
and nonviolent direct action mark-
ing the 70th anniversary of the U.S. 
bombing of Hiroshima and Nagasaki. 
We joined with the stalwart denizens 
of the Guadalupe Catholic Worker, 
as well as others, including Veterans 
for Peace, to testify to an alternative 
to the perilous and immoral logic of 
nuclear militarization, with Den-
nis Apel, Mike Wisniewski, Jeff 
Dietrich, Chris Knudson, David 
Omondi, and Erica Brock cross-
ing the line onto the military base as 
a witness to this reality. They were 
promptly arrested, cited and released 
an hour later. Court date is Nov. 19. 
Afterwards we reunited to enjoy the 
excellent hospitality of the Guadalupe 
Catholic Worker, including a delight-
ful Cuban repast and a liturgy led by 
Jorge Manly-Gil, as well as a hike 
to Oso Flaco State Beach with an 
optional sand dune adventure led by 
Rozella and Thomas.
   As a community, in the face of our 
current challenges, we have been 
undertaking the wholesome discipline 
of fun. David Omondi, former L.A. 
community member now visiting us 
from Amani CW in Nairobi, Kenya, 
has led us on several adventurous for-
ays to our local bowling alley, where 
community members and longtime 
kitchen volunteers alike have been 
able to showcase our laneway prowess. 

   The Gregorian Chant group gave us 
a melodious rendition of the Vespers 
for the Beheading of St. John the 
Baptist. Former community member 
and longtime community friends Tina 
Delany and Paul McCudden hosted 
us for classic movie nights in their 
al fresco backyard cinema (includ-
ing showings of 30-year-old LACW 
home videos). And Jeff Dietrich led 
the community on a walking tour of 
interesting sites in downtown that 
culminated in a delicious feast at the 
Grand Central Market. 
   Some community members have 
also been able to take much-needed 
holidays, with Karan Founds-Benton 
visiting Kathleen Bellefeulle-Rice in 
Olympia, WA for some rest, relaxation 
and foot care service, and Martha and 
Jesse Lewis relaxing amidst the ocean 
breezes of Long Beach.
   We also benefited from an excel-
lent yet intense Sister House Retreat 
at beautiful La Casa de Maria Retreat 
Center near Santa Barbara. The medi-
tative atmosphere of the tree-laden 
grounds permeated our healing and 
convivial retreat, which drew many 
Catholic Workers from our sister hous-
es at home and abroad. Many thanks 
to Larry Holben for his thoughtfully 
prepared presentations and liturgy.       
   In the world of our weekly Culture 
Critiques, we have benefited from the 
richness of the resources and experi-
ences of our disparate community 
members. New community member 
Erica Brock edified us with a vivid 
and vibrant recounting of her life as 
a Catholic Worker for two years at 
the Mother House in New York City. 
Community friend and Agitator illus-
trator, Rufo Noriega, gave a presenta-
tion on his relief printing influences 
and artistic philosophies, and commu-
nity member Karan gave a presenta-
tion on her trip to a poetry-writing 

seminar in Iowa.
   Wednesday night liturgies continue 
to be a source of spiritual delight. Over 
the past months, we have been blessed 
by liturgies celebrated by Rev. Albert 
Wingate, Rev. Jen O’Malley, Rabbi 
Seth Castleman and Rev. Elizabeth 
Griswold, Rev. Jeanie Favreau, 
Rev. Larry Holben and our own Jeff 
Dietrich and Karan Founds-Benton. 
New community member Christian 
Cruz has been learning our LACW 
songbook mainstays and contributing 
his artistic guitar sensibilities. 
     It is with great rejoicing that we 
report that Christopher Gorman and 
his wife Adriana Saavedra-Gorman, 
both former co-workers of the indefati-
gable Manuel Hernandez at our sister 
house Casa Colibri in Hostotipaquillo, 
Jalisco, Mexico, were able to conquer 
the visa-related hurdles that allowed 
them to move from Adi’s native 
Mexico to Los Angeles. We delight to 
see them at Wednesday night liturgies 
and wish them all the best in this new 
chapter of their life together in LA. 
   Please pray for our community 
members as they continue to deal with 
serious health and other issues. Our 
beloved Jesse Lewis has just under-
gone neck (cervical vertebrae) surgery 
and will require a long period of recu-
peration. Please also pray for Martha 
as she cares for him during this time. 
Karan continues to deal with the ef-
fects of lung cancer and her course of 
treatment. 
   There is still plenty of work to do at 
the LACW at this time of change and 
uncertainty, and we pray that God will 
provide the necessary people to under-
take it. If you have been toying with 
the idea of visiting and helping out at 
the LACW sometime, this might be an 
excellent time! 

Transform Now Plowshares activists– 
Sr. Megan Rice, Greg Boertje-Obed, 
and Mike Walli, appeared before 
U.S. District Judge Amul Thapar via 
teleconference, on September 15, and 
received time served with two years 
unsupervised probation with three 
conditions: They must not be commit 
any local, state or federal crimes. They 
may not enter any U.S. nuclear facil-
ity. They must report any arrests for 
any reason to their probation officer. 
There are no other restrictions on their 
activities.  Unfortunately, however, 
their $52,000 restitution was upheld by 
Judge.     —transformnowplowshares.
wordpress.com

UNIONS ARE VERY
GOOD FOR WORKERS

A recent report by the AFL-CIO 
concludes that working people who 
bargained for new contracts in the 
first half of 2015 noticed their wages 
increase by an average of 4.3 percent, 
an increase of $1,147 a year for an av-
erage worker in the U.S.   “Collective 
bargaining is our best tool for raising 
wages,” the report states.
                         —commondreams.org

Billionaires Charles and David Koch 
and Sheldon Adelson have become 
paramount backers of the U.S. right.

POLITICS FOR THE 
ONE-PERCENT

The union-hating Koch brothers 
intend to spend $889 million on the 
2016 election, with a similar sum to 
both major parties.   Nearly all of the 
primary candidates has a billionaire 
at their door, which means the life of 
their candidacies is now divorced from 
their ability to directly raise money 
from voters.        —counterpunch.org

The U.S. has begun to counteract 
recent assertiveness for independence 
in various Latin American nations 
(like Venezuela) in the most effective 
way it can: militarily. Using pretexts 
ranging from the “War on Drugs” to 
humanitarian assistance, and the “War 
on Terror,” the U.S. seeks to regain its 
military foothold in the region, and 
thereby maintain and further its hege-
mony. Recently the U.S. has deployed 
small contingents of military forces 
throughout Central and South Ameri-
ca. In Central America, U.S. military 
forces have penetrated key countries 
under the pretext of counter-narcotics 
operations, in Honduras, for example, 
the U.S. has played a key role in 
supporting, advising and directing 
the military of the right-wing govern-
ment that took control of the country 
after the 2009 coup, supported by the 
Obama administration.  The deploy-
ment of this sort of combination of 
military, paramilitary, and militarized 
law enforcement is indicative of U.S. 
strategy for re-militarizing the region. 
Rather than simply overt military

U.S. RE-MILITARIZATION 
OF LATIN AMERICA

occupation, Washington provides “as-
sistance” in the form of military and 
humanitarian aid.  
                            —counterpunch.org

MONSANTO GUILTY OF 
POISONING FRENCH FARMER

A French court recently upheld a prior 
ruling which found agrichemical giant 
Monsanto guilty of poisoning a farmer 
who inhaled the company’s Lasso 
herbicide and ordered the company 
to fully compensate the man for the 
neurological problems, headaches, and 
memory loss he has endured.
The appeals court affirmed a previ-
ous 2012 court decision which found 
Monsanto “responsible” for poisoning 
Paul François, a grain grower who was 
exposed to the chemical on his farm in 
2004. François says the company did 
not provide adequate warning labels 
for Lasso. Monsanto plans to appeal 
the decision.    —commondreams.org

THE HOTTEST YEAR 
EVER RECORDED

The National Oceanic and Atmo-
spheric Administration (NOAA) 
recently announced that for the world, 
the month of July—and actually, the 
entire year thus far—was the warm-
est ever recorded, driven largely by 
record warm ocean temperatures.  The 
warmer waters—along with rising seas, 
coastal draughts and ocean acidifica-
tion—are already critically endanger-
ing people, businesses, and communi-
ties. That impact is already being seen

as animals change where they live to 
deal with changing climate. There 
is documentation that the popula-
tion numbers of some species are 
rapidly dropping.   However, climate 
change is not the only human-caused 
threat facing the world’s oceans. The 
Scotland Herald recently reported 
on a study that found up to 80 tons of 
microplastic waste entering the sea 
every year from the use of cosmetics 
in the UK alone. 
                      —commondreams.org

FACTS ON STANDARDIZED 
TESTING IN U.S. SCHOOLS

•   A child entering pre-kindergarten 
today will take an average of 113 stan-
dardized tests by the time he or she 
graduates from public schools.
•   Public school students in grades 3 
to 8 take an average of 10 standardized 
tests per year. In some school districts, 
the number is as high as 20.
•   In Ohio, students spend nearly 35 
hours per year in standardized tests 
and practice tests.
•   Urban students spend 266 percent 
more time on district-mandated tests 
than their suburban counterparts—es-
pecially in high school. This is partly 
because the stakes for these schools 
are so high: Test scores determine not 
only how much funding a school will 
get, but whether it will be allowed to 
stay open.
                 —Mother Jones Magazine, 
September - October 2015
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SISTER HOUSE NETWORK:
LOS ANGELES CATHOLIC WORKER:
http://lacatholicworker.org 
 1.  Ammon Hennacy House of Hospitality
        632 N. Brittania St., Los Angeles, CA 90033-1722
       (323) 267-8789
  2.  Hospitality Kitchen
        821 E. 6th St., Los Angeles, CA 90021
       (213) 614-9615
ST. JOHN THE BAPTIST HOUSE OF HOSPITALITY
500 W. VanBuren Ave., Las Vegas, NV 89106
(702) 647-0728
ISAIAH HOUSE OF HOSPITALITY
316 S. Cypress Ave., Santa Ana, CA 92701
(714) 835-6304
SADAKO SASAKI HOUSE OF HOSPITALITY
1321 W. 38th St., Norfolk, VA 23508
(757) 423-5420
HOUSE OF GRACE CATHOLIC WORKER
1826 E. Lehigh Ave., Philadelphia, PA 19125
(215) 426-0364
PETER MAURIN CATHOLIC WORKER
1149 Crestwood St., San Pedro, CA 90732
(310) 831-3480
KIERAN PRATHER HOUSE OF HOSPITALITY
672 2nd Ave., San Bruno, CA 94066
(650) 827-0706
BEATITUDE HOUSE
267 Campodonico Ave., Guadalupe, CA 93434-1501
(805) 343-6322
ST. BENEDICT HOUSE OF HOSPITALITY
4022 N. Cheryl Ave., Fresno, CA 93705
(559) 229-6410 — lizaOSB@aol.com 
HIGH DESERT CATHOLIC WORKER
21020 Standing Rock Ave. Apple Valley, CA  92307
(760) 247-5732  -  sbremser@charter.net

CASA COLIBRÌ CATHOLIC WORKER 
Ocampo #2 Hostotipaquillo, Jalisco Mexico C.P. 46440
http://casacolibrimx.blogspot.com
011-52 - 386-744-5063  -  jmhe76@gmail.com
AMANI HOUSE - NAIROBI, KENYA, AFRICA
mdavidomondi@gmail.com

BURDOCK HOUSE
2444 Chase St., Anderson, IN 46016
(765) 274-1776 - http://burdockhouse.org

CHRISTMAS ON SKID ROW
WE NEED CHRISTMAS CARDS, STAMPS,

CALENDARS, SOCKS, AND RAIN PONCHOS
• CHRISTMAS CARDS: We are in need of SPANISH Christmas cards ONLY.

• STAMPS: Please send 49-cent and $1.10 stamps for our annual Christmas card project.  

• CALENDARS: Our friends downtown appreciate calendars. If you have extras, please 
send them as a New Year’s treat.  

• SOCKS: Our guests are forced to walk a great deal each day. This creates a great 
need for socks. Our foot care ministry is in need of NEW men’s medium and large both 
WHITE and BLACK socks.

• OTHER NEEDS: Inexpensive lightweight disposable rain ponchos.

LIVE OUT OF THE AREA AND WOULD LIKE TO SAVE ON SHIPPING COSTS?  
Simply write a check payable to the Los Angeles Catholic Worker and place your request 
on the memo line and we will shop for you.  THANK YOU.  MANY BLESSINGS.

CHRISTMAS SPECIAL
AN EXCELLENT GIFT IDEA

Jeff’s latest book, THE GOOD SAMARITAN : 
Stories from the Los Angeles Catholic Worker on Skid Row,  
is available directly from the publisher for $15 plus $5 shipping.

Please Contact: 
Theresia deVroom at 310-422-0810  or 

e-mail – tdevroom@lmu.edu
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